TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

January 19, 2010

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Town Hall in the Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:00 PM by Council President Michael Schnack.  The following members were present: 

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen Winsor

also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

Lisa W. Bryer, Town Planner

Michael Gray, Town Engineer

William Piva, Parks and Recreation Director

Robert W. Sutton, Jr. Bike Path Committee Chair

Carol Lynn Trocki, Jamestown Conservation Commission
AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

1)
Presentation by the Conservation Commission re:  Round Marsh Phragmites Removal

Carol Lynn Trocki presented a slide presentation to the Council on the proposed Round Marsh Salt Marsh Restoration.
Ms. Trocki discussed the value of the salt marshes to wildlife habitat, finfish and shellfish nursery areas, pollution abatement, and coastal storm/erosion buffer.  Ms. Trocki noted that any restoration to the salt marshes would help in reversing long-term trends in habitat loss and degradation.

Ms. Trocki gave a comparative overview of the negative changes that have taken place at the Round Marsh throughout several years; in particular, the influx of invasive  phragmites, which is of little value to wildlife. 
Ms. Trocki reviewed the Round Marsh Salt Marsh restoration project, stating that the Natural Resource Conservation Service (NRCS) awarded a grant for $67,827.00 and technical support for the restoration of the salt marsh.  The restoration plan consists of technical design, completed by NRCS in 2010; obtaining permits from CRMC, proposed 2010 completion with input from NRCS; and, pre- and post-restoration monitoring, which consists of the Conservation Commission’s in-kind support of $7,995.00.  With a total cost to the restoration project being approximately $98,265.00, and additional funding being available through the CRMC Coastal and Estuarine Habitat Restoration Trust Fund, as well as allowing the Jamestown Public Works staff to provide in-kind service, Ms. Trocki stated that the completion of the project could be realized.

The Town Administrator noted that with the work already completed by the Jamestown Conservation Commission and the in-kind support of the Town, it was expected that the project would not require any additional funding from the Town.

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to forward a letter of support for the proposal of the Jamestown Conservation Commission for grant funding to be submitted to the CRMC Coastal and Estuarine Habitat Restoration Trust Fund.  So unanimously voted.
COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

None
CONSENT AGENDA
An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was requested that items #2 and 3(b)be removed from the Consent Agenda.  It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to accept the consent agenda as amended.  So unanimously voted.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) January 4, 2010 (work session and regular meeting)

b) January 11, 2010 (work session) 

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Jamestown Housing Authority (11/23/2009)
b)


4)
CRMC and DEM Notices:

a)
Agenda, Semi-Monthly
b)
Notice of Changes – Rescheduling and Location

c)
Notice of Location Change

5) Zoning Board of Review abutter notification

a)
Application of Jason Vieira and Patrick Vieira (D.B.A.: Balance Sport and Fitness) and Anthony E. Wrubleski (D.B.A.: Wonders in Wood), Lessees, and Walter Anacko, owner, whose property is located at 16 Douglas St., and further identified as Tax Assessor’s Plat 8, Lot 293 for  variances under Article 3, District Dimensional Regulations, and Article 12, Parking Regulations, to utilize the existing legal non-conforming structure (Cordage Factory) as a physical fitness training facility and a furniture/wood working facility.  No exterior changes to the building are proposed. Said property is located in a CL zone and contains 10,000 sq. ft.

6)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns 

a)
Town of Bristol re:  opposition to the Hess LNG proposal for Mount Hope Bay

b)
Town of Middletown re:  opposition to a Liquefied Natural Gas Facility in Mount Hope Bay 
7)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

*********************************
2)
Bills and Payroll
Planning

A/C # 21000.725
In answer to Councilor Bowen’s inquiry, the Town Administrator noted that the payment to Applied Technology & Management was a final payment for consulting work with the Wind Energy Committee.
3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

b)
Library Board of Trustees (12/16/2009)

Councilor Winsor asked if the water problem in the library basement has been fixed.  The Town Administrator answered that Public Works is working to solve the water problem.  In addition, Councilor Winsor noted that the minutes reflect the inability of the Trustees to move their savings account from Bank of America because their accounts come under the Town accounts.  The Town Administrator noted that he would look into this with the Finance Director.  

Councilor Winsor pointed out language in the minutes regarding longevity pay.

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Winsor to accept items # 2 and 3(b) of the consent agenda.  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:
1)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) (collective bargaining) labor negotiations
Council President Schnack announced that the Council would meet in executive session later in the evening pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) (collective bargaining) labor negotiations.
COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) Town Administrator Report (as follows)
To:  

Honorable Town Council

From:  
Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Date:

January 19, 2010
Subject:
Town Administrator’s Report
Recreation Center Restrooms

The bid for the Recreation Center Restrooms has been advertised.  I will report the results to the Council at the February 1st meeting.

School Bus Parking 

Staff met Friday with School Director of Maintenance Lew Kitts to discuss the need to identify School Bus parking space.  I will provide the Council with an update at the Council meeting.  

Ft. Getty Boat Ramp

Staff and members of the Harbor Commission met at Ft. Getty with CRMC Deputy Director, engineer, and biologists to review proposed improvements to the boat ramp.  The meeting served as a step in a preliminary application for permitting to upgrade the ramp and provide access at lower tides.   The ramp’s location adjacent to Type I waters requires that any improvements that exceed restoration will trigger a special exception and permit approval by the full Board.  It was agreed that the Town proceed with a maintenance assent initially and continue to work with CRMC on additional improvements that may be permitted.

Additional comments on the Town Administrator’s report
Recreation Center Restrooms:
The Town Administrator reported that the bid process for the restrooms has been held up and will be advertised and brought to the Council for their consideration at the February 16, 2010 meeting.
School Bus Parking:
The Town Administrator reported that he is considering an area near the parking lot at Melrose School.  This area could be cleared for school bus parking.  Another area being considered, with State approval, is the municipal parking lot across the Jamestown Bridge, as the school bus parking is a State/Town responsibility.  The Town Administrator will continue to attempt to identify the most favorable area for the school bus parking.

2) Jamestown Police Department Annual Report (7/1/2008-6/30/2009)

The Council reviewed the Police Department Annual Report.  In answer to questions, the Town Administrator noted that Jamestown’s coverage of the Zone 1 area, which consists of Route 138 between the Jamestown and Newport bridges, is due to the limited State funding for State Police 24/7 coverage.  As such, the Jamestown Police provide traffic control in order to ensure public protection.

The Town Administrator clarified the chart on page 24, indicating the amount of potential revenues to be realized in the event the Town chooses to establish a municipal court, as well as potential savings to the Town by setting Court hearings to coincide with the prosecuting officer’s schedule.
The Town Administrator noted that he would be providing a full financial analysis at budget time.
3) Town Clerk Memorandum re:  Work Session Fort Wetherill Reuse Plan
The Town Administrator informed the Council that he is working with Dr. Sullivan to coordinate a date for the Fort Wetherill work session.
4) Tree Preservation and Protection Committee 2009 Report 

The Council commented on several items on the Tree Preservation and Protection Committee report.  
Line-of-sight ordinance:  The Town Administrator noted that in many instances the vegetation causing the line-of-sight problem is on private property.  The Council discussed the fact that in some instances the line-of-sight problem is caused by shrubbery on sidewalks, which is not covered under the Tree Preservation and Protection Ordinance. 
Councilor Winsor noted the request of the committee to have the Council consider establishing an inter-department/committee task force charged with locating funding in order to develop a project to correct tree planting and take steps to naturalize Taylor Point.

5) Finance Director’s Report

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to accept reports #1, 2, 4, and 5.  So unanimously voted.
PUBLIC HEARING

None
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

1)
Resolution 2010-002 re:  opposition to amendments to the Madeline Walker Bill (H-5931 and S-606)
Following a discussion, it was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to adopt Resolution No. 2010-002 in opposition to the proposed amendments to the Madeline Walker Bill.  So unanimously voted.
2)
Proposed Ordinance re:  Community Flood Plain Ordinance for Special Flood Hazard Areas 
The Town Administrator informed the Council that the proposed ordinance relating to the Community Flood Plain Ordinance for Special Flood Hazard Areas is a required update, which is presently before the Planning Commission.
The Town Solicitor advised that because of the April 5, 2010 FEMA deadline, the Council may want to order this proposed ordinance advertised for hearing.  There may be some changes following the Planning Commission review; however, this will not interfere with the order for advertising.

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to advertise the proposed ordinance entitled “Community Flood Plain Ordinance for Special Flood Hazard Areas” and schedule for a Town Council hearing.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment re:  Duplex and Multifamily Dwellings (if favorable, order advertising and set hearing date)

Following Council discussion with the Town Planner regarding affected lot sizes and the rationale behind the changes; that being, to return to the former lot sizes until such time as the Planning Commission further studies the issue; it was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Winsor to order advertising for the proposed amendment and set a hearing date.  So unanimously voted. 
4)
Resolution 2010-001 re:  opposition to Hess Oil Weavers Cove facility

The Council discussed Resolution 2010-001 as presented by Councilor Winsor.  There being no consensus on the acceptance of the resolution entitled, “AMERADA HESS WEAVER’S COVE LNG FACILITY, Jamestown, RI; Newport, RI; Middletown, RI; Portsmouth, RI; North Kingstown, RI; Bristol, RI; Warren, RI; Tiverton, RI; Block Island, RI; Pokanoket Tribe of the Wampanoag Nation, Bristol, RI; Fall River, MA; Pocasset Tribe of the Wampanoag Nation, Fall River, MA; Somerset, MA; Swansea, MA”, it was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to table the proposed resolution and request that the resolution previously requested be submitted to the Council for their consideration.  It was voted, Councilor Bowen, aye; Councilor Murphy, aye; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, nay; Council President Schnack; aye.   The motion passed with four in favor and one opposed.
COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS


1)
RIDEM America the Beautiful Grants Program re:  requests for projects
The Town Administrator noted that the America the Beautiful Grants Program application will be before the Tree Committee for their selection of projects to be submitted for funding.  

 It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to accept the request for projects from the America the Beautiful Grants Program.  So unanimously voted.
2)
Letter from Jamestown Chamber of Commerce re:  request for financial assistance in the payment for Jamestown welcome signs

The Town Administrator mentioned that the Jamestown Chamber of Commerce has approached the Town on several occasions regarding the use of funding received from the 1% meals and beverage tax.  It has been the request of the Chamber of Commerce that a portion of the meals and beverage tax revenue be used to support Chamber activities.  However, to date, the Town has not felt comfortable with a donation to be used as general support, but would consider project specific support.  At this time, the Town Administrator stated that if the Council wished to support the cost sharing of the Jamestown signage, there is a balance in the emergency and incidentals account that could be considered.
Council President Schnack invited Peter Brockmann, Vice Chair of the Jamestown Chamber of Commerce, to comment on the request for financial assistance.  Mr. Brockmann explained the value of the “Welcome to Jamestown” signs to both the business community and the community as a whole.  Mr. Brockmann stated that the Chamber of Commerce continues to support the beautification of the business area.
The Council discussed their willingness to assist in the cost of the Jamestown welcome signs; however, there was not a consensus as whether the emergency and incidentals account should be drawn on at this time.  
As Mr. Brockmann stated that there was no urgency to when the payment was made, it was the consensus of the Council to wait until further into the fiscal year to determine if the cost should come from the emergency and incidentals account or should be included in the next fiscal year budget.

LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) Victualing and Holiday Licenses 
a) Request for expansion of hours to serve breakfast beginning at 6:00 a.m.
i)
Jamestown Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a Narragansett Café
25 Narragansett Avenue

The Town Solicitor stated that any changes to the Victualing license and the Holiday license does not affect the license to serve Alcoholic Beverages.  The time of service for alcoholic beverages will remain the same as presently stated on the Liquor License for the Jamestown Restaurant Group, LLC, d/b/a Narragansett Café.

There being no objections to a change in hours to the Victualing license and the Holiday license, it was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to approve the expansion of hours from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 a.m. to 6:00 a.m. until 1:00 a.m. to allow for the serving of breakfast.  So unanimously voted.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 

None

2) Non-scheduled request to address

None
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1) Board of Canvassers
a) Resignation of Dolores Christman (term ending March 2015); if favorable, give permission to Clerk to contact both local political committees to provide a list of qualified individuals for Council consideration [pursuant to RIGL 17, Elections)
It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Council Murphy to accept the resignation of Dolores Christman from the Board of Canvassers, with regrets.  So unanimously voted.
It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to instruct the Clerk to contact both local political committees and request that they provide a list of qualified individuals to fill the vacancy caused by Ms. Christman’s resignation.  So unanimously voted.

2)
Jamestown Housing Authority re:  memorandum from Town Clerk to correct term-ending date for Valerie Topp (Dec. 2009 appointment for a five-year term to 2014)

The Clerk noted that the term-ending date on the agenda when Ms. Topp was appointed was incorrect.  Pursuant to Rhode Island General Law, the Housing Authority has a five-year term.
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to correct the term-ending date for Valerie Topp to December 31, 2014.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Harbor Management Commission - Three (3) vacancies exist for the following  subsections with the term ending dates.  Duly advertised and interviews complete; if favorable appoint:

· Riparian Property Resident: Coastal Waters; term ending: 12/31/2012

· Non-Riparian Recreation Boating Community; term ending: 12/31/2012

· Non-Boating Resident; term ending: 12/31/2010
a)
Resignations:

i)
Wendy Waller – Riparian Property Resident (Coastal Waters)

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor White to accept the resignation from the Jamestown Harbor Management Commission from Wendy Waller.  So unanimously voted.

b)
Applications:

i)
David E. Cain – Non-Riparian Recreation Boating Community 

ii)
Jonathan Hawkins  




iii)
Mary Brennan 



iv)
Lawrence Eichler 



v)
Edward McGuirl (Commercial Boating Operator)
Following the Council’s discussion on the applicants, it was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Winsor to appoint David E. Cain to the Harbor Management Commission.  So unanimously voted.
It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to appoint Lawrence Eichler and Edward McGuirl to the Harbor Management Commission So unanimously voted.

The Council discussed the need to reassign the positions held by Harbor Management Commission members in order to have the proper representation on the Commission.  It was the consensus of the Council that the Harbor Management Commission be responsible for any changes to the class designations and any term limit that may need to be adjusted and that they report those changes to the Council for approval at the next Town Council meeting.

4)
Planning Commission - Three (3) vacancies exist, terms ending 



12/31/2012.2013 (four-year terms).  Duly advertised and interviews complete; if favorable appoint:

a) Letter of resignation

i) Richard A. Ventrone

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor White to accept the resignation of Richard A. Ventrone from the Planning Commission.  So unanimously voted.

b)
Letter of recommendation from Chair

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor White to accept the letter of recommendation for Michael Smith from the Planning Commission Chair.  So unanimously voted.

c)
Request for reappointment 


i)
Michael Smith 

It was moved by Councilor Bowen, seconded by Councilor Murphy to reappoint Michael Smith to the Jamestown Planning Commission, with a term ending December 31, 2013.  So unanimously voted.

d)
Applications:

i)
Susan Little
ii)
Abby Campbell-King

ii) Richard Lynn

iii) Rosemary Enright




v)
Mary Meagher
Council President Schnack noted that Mary Meagher has removed her name from the list of applicants.
It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Winsor to appoint Susan Little to the Jamestown Planning Commission, with a term ending December 31, 2013.  So unanimously voted.

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to appoint Richard Lynn to the Jamestown Planning Commission with a term ending December 31, 2013.  So unanimously voted.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Fort Getty Master Plan Committee re:  review of committee charge (continued from 1/4/2010)
Council President Schnack noted that the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee has fulfilled their charge as originally written and the charge as updated in 2006 to participate in the hiring of the Land Use Planner to assist in the planning stage.  Council President Schnack proposed to discharge the committee as it stands now and to request that the Town Administrator and Town Clerk submit a more relevant charge and reconstituted membership.  Council President Schnack stated that he would encourage present members to apply.  In addition, he would like to see the Town Planner, Parks and Recreation Director or Program Supervisor, Planning Commission member as ex officio members.  
Council President Schnack noted that there is a Fort Getty Master Plan in place; however, there has been no action taken on this.  He stated that he would like to see the reconstituted committee come forward with some recommendations on how this plan can move forward.

Councilor Winsor addressed the survey that was being sent out by the Fort Getty Master Plan and asked if it could be combined with the survey the Planning Commission will be sending out.  Councilor Bowen suggested that it would be a good idea to have the new committee review the survey prior to it being sent out.
Council President Schnack stated that Mary Meagher, Chair of the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee, had put together a recommendation of a reconstituted committee membership.  President Schnack suggested that the Town Administrator and Town Clerk review Ms. Meagher’s recommendation and submit a committee charge to address the usage of Fort Getty and the implementation of the Fort Getty Master Plan.  

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to discharge the now existing Fort Getty Master Plan Committee.  So unanimously voted.
The Town Administrator informed the Council that the previous Council had been discussing a possible sailing school/boating facility to be located at Fort Getty.  The conclusion of that discussion resulted in the Council’s interest in establishing an ad hoc committee, which has not met yet, to look into what the form and function of a sailing school might be at Fort Getty.  Chris Powell who was named by the Council to be the lead on this committee, has indicated that he is available to begin this process.

There was no consensus from the Council to move forward with an ad hoc committee at this time.  Council President Schnack suggested that the reconstituted committee be established prior to the ad hoc committee being formed.  
2)
Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) (continued from 1/4/2010)

a)
Update and Response
b)
Intervenor Status

The Town Solicitor gave the following report on a meeting he attended at Save the Bay on January 6:

There were more than twenty communities along with private and public interested groups attending this meeting.  Attorneys from the Attorney General’s office and Save the Bay have devoted resources to this effort to oppose the Weaver’s Cove LNG facility.  
There are about several outstanding federal permits and several outstanding Massachusetts permits for this project.  However, none are outstanding in Rhode Island.  

There is also a Chapter 91 License that will be required for this project.  It would appear that the struggle will fall mostly on the State of Massachusetts and on the State and Federal levels.

The Town Solicitor also noted that if the Town were to file Intervenor Status, it would require a motion out-of-time filing.  Because this is an out-of-time filing, it would require approval by the FERC Board and the Secretary of Commerce.  
Another consideration is to become part of a coalition of communities.  To date, there is no consortium; however, Newport, Middletown, Portsmouth, and other communities are considering becoming involved in this opposition.  Jamestown’s level of participation must be determined.    As an example, Tiverton and Bristol has committed resources to their opposition.  They have estimated they will spend 2,000 hours opposing the project.
There is a draft EIS that will be coming out within the next two to three months.  Once this happens, the regulatory process will begin.  There was a general consensus at this meeting that FERC will issue permits for this project; however, it is thought that the permits from the State of Massachusetts are more critical.  
The Attorney General has written to FERC asking that this application be considered a new application as it would then be necessary to start the process from the beginning.  It is more likely that it will be considered an amendment to the application.

The Council discussed the kind of resource necessary to be a part of this; both funding and man hours would be required.  
The Town Administrator noted that the Alliance for a Livable Newport is attempting to organize a coalition to oppose the project.  They will be holding a summit in March, which all Council members and interested stakeholders will be invited to attend.

Councilor Bowen suggested that all interested Town and City Councils should be encouraged to attend and at that time it could be determined if there should be a joint resolution representing their opposition.
Councilor Winsor asked if we could go forward with Intervenor Status.  The Council discussed whether at this time they wished to become an Intervenor.  They also discussed the cost to become an Intervenor.    

It was the consensus of the Council to instruct the Town Administrator to investigate the possibility of becoming part of a coalition and to identify the level of funding that would be necessary.  The Town Administrator was directed to follow up on the symposium being planned by Alliance for a Livable Newport.

3)
Letter to CRMC re: Cease & Desist Orders (continued from 1/4/2010)
The Town Administrator reviewed the draft letter to be sent to CRMC, expressing the Town Council’s concerns with the number of violations that have occurred on property located on Beavertail Road, Plat 9, Lot 41.  
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to direct the Town Administrator to send the letter to CRMC as outlined in his draft.  So unanimously voted.
4)
Jamestown Housing Authority re:  request to forgive PILOT for the years 2010 & 2011 (continued from 1/4/2010)

The Town Administrator explained that this request to forgive the PILOT is submitted to the Council for every year.  In the past, the Council has granted this request in lieu of payment for services provided to the community.
Upon questioning by the Council, the Town Administrator stated that the amount is approximately $6,000.00 per year.

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to approve the request to forgive the PILOT (payment in lieu of taxes) from the Jamestown Housing Authority for the years 2010 and 2011.  So unanimously voted.

5)
Jamestown Wind Energy Committee Report and Recommendation (continued from 12/7/2009)

Councilor Bowen stated that in order for the Wind Energy Committee to move forward, he would ask that the Council hold a joint work session to discuss the next steps to be taken.  
It was the consensus of the Council to hold a work session with the Wind Energy Committee on January 25, 2010 at 6:30 p.m.
6) Jamestown Public Restrooms re:  Plans

No action required or taken.
NEW BUSINESS
1) JEMS Incentive Pay Policy (per Town Administrator)

The Town Administrator stated that the JEMS Executive Committee has requested that the Town amend the Jamestown Emergency Management Services Incentive Program to authorize payment of incentives on a pro-rata basis within each six-month payment period.  
Councilor Murphy noted that the Incentive Program does not show the update to include the flat abatement fee payment of $750.00.  In addition, Councilor Murphy noted a change to crew membership.  
Councilor Murphy noted that he would like to talk to the Finance Director about disbursements that have already been made

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to instruct the Town Administrator to review the document and make any necessary changes and return to the Council with recommendations.  So unanimously voted.
2) Work Session Schedule for Review of the Harbor Management Ordinance and Harbor Comprehensive Plan; if favorable, approve
Date:
February 10, 2010, Wednesday

Time:
6:30 P.M.

It was the consensus of the Council to hold a joint work session with the Jamestown Harbor Management Commission on February 10, 2010 at 6:30 p.m.  The Clerk was directed to inform the Harbor Management Commission.
3) RI Office of Energy and Conservation Block Grant re:  grant funding available to the Town of Jamestown in the amount of $62,794.16; if favorable, instruct the Town Administrator to submit letter of intent to apply for grants
The Town Administrator explained that the request to apply for grants is based on funding becoming available through the RI Office of Energy Resources.  The projects being considered at this time are for performance auditing of municipal facilities and for a base grant for a specific improvement that the Town identifies as being high priority.  The grant consists of a per capita allocation of $7,800.00 for performance contract and a $56,000.00 in a base grant for a specific energy improvement project.  One project to be considered is the replacement of the boilers at the Recreation Center.    It is necessary for the Town Council to forward a letter of interest to the State in order to participate.  
The Town Administrator introduced Jeff Broadhead, Executive Director of the Washington County Regional Planning Council.  Mr. Broadhead represents a coalition of Rhode Island municipalities working together to create energy savings.  Mr. Broadhead has invited Jamestown to work with this coalition in responding to these grants that the Town is eligible to receive.  
Mr. Broadhead reviewed the policy of the coalition; that is, to select and secure an Energy Service Company to create savings through Performance Contracting and to authorize the use of funds allocated to Jamestown in support thereof.  Mr. Broadhead stated that performance contracting presents a method whereby savings are professionally assessed, guaranteed by the Energy Service Company, and paid for with the savings they generate, allowing substantial capital improvement without increasing municipal or school costs.  
The Town Administrator noted that as a member of the coalition, Jamestown would participate in bulk purchases at the county level.  Jamestown would realize energy cost savings in the following manner:  The Energy Service Company (ESC) would invest a portion of the funds allocated to Jamestown or would facilitate the lending for the identified cost savings measure; once the investment had been recouped by the ESC and a return on their investment realized; the Town would then realize the full savings from the reduction in energy costs.  
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to instruct the Town Administrator to enter into an agreement with Washington County Planning Council for the purpose of participating in a coalition of communities on energy efficiency conservation.  So unanimously voted.

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Bowen to authorize the Town Administrator to submit a letter to the RI Office of Energy Resources of its intent to apply for the grant funds that are available.  So unanimously voted.

4) Request to authorize the allocation of up to $5,000 to hire a wetlands biologist to complete the delineation and flagging of the wetland areas in the general vicinity of the proposed bike path on the reservoir property

Upon questions relating to the funding of this project, the Town Administrator noted that this has been an on-going project and recommends that the Council consider that the funding could be taken from the incidental and emergencies fund.

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to authorize the allocation of up to $5,000 to hire a wetlands biologist to complete the delineation and flagging of the wetland areas in the general vicinity of the proposed bike path on the reservoir property.  So unanimously voted.
5) Rules and Procedures

Town Council President stated that the Jamestown Town Council Rules and Procedures are on the agenda this evening in order to clarify the setting of the Council agenda (Rule 11).  Council President Schnack asked that Council members review items for the agenda with the Town Administrator prior to be included on the agenda to ensure that the items are part of the Council’s goals, and any new items would be considered as time permits.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to enter into executive session at 10:05 p.m. pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) (collective bargaining) labor negotiations.

It was voted, Councilor Bowen, aye; Councilor Murphy, aye; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, aye; Council President Schnack; aye. 

The Council returned from the executive session at 10:38 p.m.  It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Bowen to seal the minutes of the executive session from the public.  It was voted, Councilor Bowen, aye; Councilor Murphy, aye; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, aye; Council President Schnack; aye.

Council President Schnack announced that there were no votes taken in executive session.

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Bowen to adjourn the meeting at 10:40 p.m.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor
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